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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, April 11, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. in the district boardroom for a Committee of the Whole Meeting.  The following members were in attendance: Mr. Whitcomb, Mrs. Cavey, Mr. Murray, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Briggs, Mr. Strahler, Mrs. Mays, Mrs. Van Metre, and Mrs. Mikesell, Presiding.  Also present were Ms. Karen Kugler, Superintendent; Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager and Board Recording Secretary;  Mrs. Patti Weber, Middle School Principal; Mrs. Barb Richwine, Elementary Principal; Mrs. Peggy Crider, Assistant to the Superintendent for Instructional Support;  Mr. Howie Kessel, Maintenance Director;  and Mr. Nate Makar, Coordinator of Computer Services and Technology. Our student representatives Ms. Troxell and Ms. Briggs were also present.  

Public Comment
Mr. Dean Thomas, who needed to leave, asked to speak about the Fairfield Historical Society meeting being held on April 20, 2016 in the elementary gymnasium.  The topic of the first meeting will be past area schools which are rich in history.  He encouraged everyone to attend.  Further public comment occurred at the end of the meeting. 
Business, Finance & Transportation

Ms. Dean reviewed changes in the proposed 2016-2017 budget based on the capital improvements the Board prioritized at the April 4, 2016 Budget Workshop. These items totaled $329,500 and increased the overall projected deficit to $613,593.  Ms. Dean also told the Board that upon further inspection, the track will not be able to be refurbished by recoating but will need to be reconstructed which has a much higher cost than presented previously.  The next budget workshop is scheduled for April 18, 2016.  Much discussion ensued regarding the state of the track, the level of disintegration, drainage, cracks, and asphalt.  Mr. Kessel explained, in detail, what may be necessary and both Mrs. Van Metre and Mr. Whitcomb expressed a strong desire to have total costs obtained which include completely replacing the track and correcting drainage issues.  Ms. Dean and Mr. Kessel also explained at this time, that we are able to install buzzers on the doors that will sound an alarm, based on our parameters, if the doors are let open.  This will cost the district significantly less than replacing the doors, allow us to make the change on all doors, and tie into our existing system.  
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Programs and Curriculum

Ms. Kugler spoke to the Board about teachers not being available to help students at the end of the day and wanted to discuss a potential change to the schedule which would allow more time at the end of the day for student needs.  There would be no change in the student day.  Mrs. Cavey questioned how this would affect coaches and Ms. Kugler explained that practices would not start until the end of the teacher day.  Mrs. Van Metre knows that coaches do instruct the athletes to get help before practice.  Ms. Briggs gave her opinion that teachers are very receptive to helping students.  Mr. Whitcomb and Mrs. Van Metre expressed their concerns that it has been their experience this is not always the case.  Ms. Briggs feels that the morning is a better time and Mr. Strahler questioned if we could switch times as needed.  Mrs. Briggs was concerned about students who ride buses and also wondered if the issue exists at both the high and middle schools.  Ms. Kugler said the problem is across both schools and times could not be switched day to day.  Much more discussion was held in an effort to dissect the optimum times for teachers, students, athletes, and transportation with all of the Board members offering suggestions and concerns.  Mr. Whitcomb and all members agreed that the teachers must be available for students.  Mrs. Cavey feels that the teachers should be held accountable and that most are truly there for the students.  This issue should be addressed with individual teachers as actions warrant and Ms. Kugler thought the Board’s desire, at this time, was to not change the schedule.  

Copies of the Special Ed plan were given and are also on display.  The plan will be presented on April 25, 2016 for Board approval.  


Ms. Kugler explained to the Board that we really have no control over our Charter School costs.  Mrs. Mikesell questioned why we are not screaming at our legislators.  We need a strong lobby to be effective.  Our charter school that we currently offer has been able to deter students from going to other schools but is not historically effective at bringing students back.  We need to put together some talking points and rally our community to flood the legislators with information.  
Building & Grounds

Discussed with budget information above. 
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Policies/Guidelines

Discussion was held regarding the Administrative Procedure for selecting the student representative to the Board.  It was explained that the only real change is offering the opportunity to all students in the Junior Class and not just those who are members of the Student Council.  Mr. Strahler was in favor of the new process as was Mr. Whitcomb who trusts we will ultimately choose the appropriate student.  The application process is extensive and ensures the student truly wants the position and involvement.  Ms. Briggs was very vocal about her disagreement with the change and Sara Laird, speaking from the public agreed.  Mrs. Mikesell thinks that Administration should decide and also pointed out that Student Council must be more proactive about disseminating information.  

Ms. Kugler reviewed the PSBA policies we have received and explained, in detail, which were completely new and which were updates.  Several Board members asked detailed questions which were answered by Ms. Kugler who pointed out that we should have a standing Policy Committee to review.  The committee will be chaired by Mr. Whitcomb and Mrs. Mikesell and Mrs. Cavey will be members.  

Meeting Change

Ms. Kugler reviewed the meeting date changes proposed to allow plenty of time to adopt a preliminary and final budget at voting meetings.  
Public Comment


Sara Laird spoke about a Farm to Table program and shared with the Board her concerns about her daughter’s stress level during PSSA testing.  She also implored the Board to video meetings and questioned the completion date for the elementary playground.  

Apryl Huster spoke to the Board about a summer school program and strongly urged them to put money in academics.  She is concerned our proposed Vet Tech program is not beneficial long term and is helping to develop a dental assisting program at FCAVTS.  

At this time Mr. Whitcomb clarified he wasn’t necessarily suggesting we change the teacher schedule but instead make it an eight hour day to make sure the teachers have time with students.  


The Committee of the Whole Meeting ended at 8:30 p.m. 


Respectfully Submitted:

Ms. Pam Mikesell



Ms. Caroline Dean, Business Manager

Board President 



Board Recording Secretary



__________________________

_______________________________

